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UAF North Campus Subcommittee Meeting 

February 17, 2004 
Notes 

 
Attending: 
Members ? Carol Adamczak, Rich Boone, Pat Holloway, Tim Stallard, Cynthia 
Steiner  
 
Consultants ? Pete Fix, Mike Hay  
 
Public ? Stan Justice, Don Lokken 
 
Approved with amendments minutes of 2/10/04 meeting. 
 
Public Comments this week were submitted by Don Lokken and Stan Justice in the 
form of trail project proposals. Because of their length they have been moved to 
the bottom of the meeting minutes. 
 
Ken Larimore with Athletics and Recreation, and Dan Osborne with the 
Geophysical Institute have been invited to serve on the NCS. 
 
The UAF Shooting Club would like to have scheduled hours to use the firing range. 
Because of questions about the safety of the range building, the NCS feels Risk 



Management should approve use of the building, and the Rifle Coach should 
ensure that safety standards for the activity are followed. 
 
The North Campus Management Plan should have a section addressing access to 
the range road . 
 
General discussion of ramifications of disclosing to the public too much detail and 
jeopardizing the integrity and confidentiality of current research in the North 
Campus Area (NCA). 
 
Discussion on trail conditions. 

o 



do a similar job in 2004. We are eager to help Facilities Services however we can, 
including some financial assistance where necessary to continue improvement of 



(south end) of the T-field road. Both re-seeding and other erosion control 
are needed. 

 
Public Comments submitted by Stan Justice. 
 
Trail Projects for 2004 
University of Alaska Fairbanks 
February 25, 2004 
 
What is being submitted? 
Below is a list of trail projects that are planned for construction by the University 
Trails Club and the Nordic Ski Club during the 2004 construction season. The 
projects are broken into maintenance projects and capital projects. 
 
Who is submitting the request? 
Stan Justice, President of University Trails Club 
Rob Cremak, Secretary of University Trails Club 
Jim Mery, President of the Nordic Ski Club 
Phone - 479-5017 
Email - ffsrj@uaf.edu 
 
What is needed? 
Approval to complete the projects. 
 
Maintenance Requirements?  
The projects will decrease maintenance requirements. 
 
Who benefits from the Projects?  
UAF students make considerable use of the trail systems and the improvements 
are focused on areas accessible to students. Staff, faculty and the Fairbanks 
community also use the trail system. 
 
What review process have the projects gone through? 
All of these projects with the exception of the Big Whizzy - Smith Lake Connector 
Trail were included in the document "Trail Projects for 2002 and 2003" submitted 
to the Chancellor on November 26, 2001. Before submitting the 2001 document 
the plan was circulated for comment via the trails listserve, discussed at Trails 
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o Lights on at dusk - off at 9pm (3) 
 
Additional name and warning signs may be identified with a comprehensive 
survey of the existing signs. The signs would be the same style, color and 
size as the existing signs. They would be placed on eight foot long 4x4 
pressure treated post buried 4 feet in the ground. 
 
Estimated Cost - $450 
 
Funding Source - Remaining Jim Whisenhant Lighting Grant 
 
Lead - University Trails Club 
 

4. 6-Mile Trail Chip Projects 
Past work has installed typar and wood chips on the worst sections of the 
6-Mile Trail. There are three sections that need additional work. 
1. North of Museum - 200 feet of new chip trail 
2. E of Dalton Trail - 200 feet of new chip trail 
3. W of Dalton Trail - This is the first section of chip trail that was built 3 

years ago. The chips are shavings from a log turning operation in Fox. 
The shavings have proven to be less durable than the Northland Wood 
unscreened chips that were used on subsequent trails. This project 
would add a layer of wood chips to this popular trail 
 

5. Mowing and Brushing  
As in 2003 all the trails need to be mowed before snowfall. No activity 
improves early season skiing like trail mowing. Use of the tracked Bobcat 
with heavy duty mower worked very well in 2003. Brush and small trees 
that lean towards the trails end up in the trail once they are loaded with 
snow. They need to be identified and removed. 
 
Estimated Cost - $3000 
 
Funding Source - $1500 University Trails Club as per 2002 agreement 
 
$1500 Facility Services 





The signs would be placed on eight foot long 4x4 pressure treated post 
buried 4 feet in the ground. 
 
Cost estimate - $2000 (signs and posts) 
 
Funding - University Trails Club or Facility Services 
 
Lead - University Trails Club 
 

3. Big Whizzy - Smith Lake Connector 
For safety concerns DOT posted Sheep Creek Road "NO PARKING", 
eliminating easy access to Smith Lake. There is parking further S near the 
Sheep Creek/Gold Hill intersection but the connecting trails from the 
parking to the lake are either steep or gravel strewn. This project would 
construct a 0.3 kilometer connector trail from the bottom of the Big Whizzy 
Trail over to Smith Lake. Much of the trail would follow old cleared lines 
from historic UAF activity. There is an existing trail but it is too narrow for 
skate skiing. 
 
The terrain to be crossed is low and boggy. To minimize disturbance the 
trail would be cleared with a Secon Head on a Franklin carrier when the 
ground is frozen. The blade of the equipment would be set low to leave a 
smooth surface. Hand work would be employed to fill dips with material cut 
by the Secon Head. 
 
Estimated Cost - $2,500 (plus volunteer labor) 
 
Funding - Nordic Ski Club 
 
Lead - Nordic Ski Club of Fairbanks 
 

4. Pooch Loop Additions 
The project list submitted in 2001 included a number of Pooch Loop 
additions. Next summer we want to bush out the old trail that runs from 
the west leg of the Pooch Loop and goes towards Dalton Trail. The trail is 
important because it provides a connection between the existing Pooch 
Loop and the existing multi-use trail along the North border of campus. This 




